
 

MOTOR VEHICLE INDUSTRY LICENSING BOARD 
Professional and Vocational Licensing Division 

Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 
State of Hawaii 

 
MINUTES OF MEETING  

 
The agenda for this meeting was filed with the Office of the Lieutenant Governor, 
as required by §92-7(b), Hawaii Revised Statutes (HRS). 

 
Date: Friday, June 2, 2017 
Time: 9:16 a.m. 
Place: Queen Liliuokalani Conference Room 

King Kalakaua Building  
335 Merchant Street, 1st Floor 
Honolulu, Hawaii  96813 
 

Present: Wayne De Luz, Industry Member Chairperson 
 Steven J. T. Chow, Esq., Public Member 
 Byron Hansen, Public Member 
 Carl D. Johnsen, Public Member 

Dennis Short, Industry Member  
 
Christine Rutkowski, Executive Officer 
Mana Moriarty, Deputy Attorney General (“DAG”) 
Lori Nishimura, Secretary  
 

Excused: Russell Wong, Industry Member Vice-Chairperson 
 
Guests: Jonathan Chang, Tesla Inc. 

Dave Rolf, Hawaii Automobile Dealers Association (“HADA”) 
Ransen Taito, Motor Vehicle Salesperson Applicant 
Jon Yoshimura, Tesla Inc. 
   

Call to Order: Chairperson De Luz called the meeting to order at 9:16 a.m. at which time 
quorum was established. 

 
Aloha and Mahalo - 
Dennis Short The consensus of the Board was to defer this agenda item until Mr. Short 

arrived. 
 
Approval of Minutes 
April 18, 2017 
Meeting: The consensus of the Board was to defer this agenda item until Mr. Short 

arrived. 
  
Executive Officer’s 
Report: Executive Officer Rutkowski introduced DAG Mana Moriarty who will be 

assisting the Board for this meeting.  The Executive Officer also 
introduced secretary Lori Nishimura who is also assisting while the 
secretary position is vacant. 
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Mr. Rolf informed/requested the Board defer Agenda item #8(b): Hawaii 
Automobile Dealers Association – Definition of Final Stage Manufacturer, 
stating that the HADA Board would be discussing this matter again.  He 
stated that HADA would like to address the matter at the Board’s next 
meeting.   
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski suggested that Mr. Rolf share the Board’s 
minutes of the meetings in which discussions of this matter occurred with 
the HADA Board.  Executive Officer Rutkowski also suggested that HADA 
reach out to the stakeholders, motor vehicle dealers (specialty dealers), 
that may be impacted by HADA’s proposal.   
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski also requested that Mr. Rolf submit written 
materials for the Board’s review at least 10 days before the Board’s 
meeting date.    
 
Mr. Short arrived to the meeting at 9:25 a.m.    
 
The consensus of the Board was to defer Agenda item #8(b) to the next 
meeting. 
 
Chair De Luz announce that the Board would return to the deferred 
Agenda items. 
   

Aloha and Mahalo - 
Dennis Short Mr. Short was presented with a certificate in appreciation of his public 

service.  Chairperson De Luz, members, and Executive Officer thanked 
Mr. Short for his public service, contributions to the public and the 
industry.  Mr. Short’s term expires on June 30, 2017. 

 
Approval of Minutes 
April 18, 2017 
Meeting: It was moved by Mr. Hansen, seconded by Mr. Johnsen, and carried by 

majority vote (Mr. Chow abstained) to approve the minutes of the April 18, 
2017 Board meeting as circulated. 
 
At 9:30 a.m., Chairperson De Luz recessed the meeting for the purpose 
of the Chapter 91 meeting.    

 
Chapter 91, HRS, 
Adjudicatory Matters: a. In the Matter of the Motor Vehicle Dealer’s License of Auto X-

Change, Inc.; MVI 2016-28-L 
 
SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT AFTER FILING OF PETITION FOR 
DISCIPLINARY ACTION AND BOARD’S FINAL ORDER 
 
After discussion, it was moved by Mr. Chow, seconded by  
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Mr. Short, and unanimously carried to approve the Settlement 
Agreement. 
 

The Board reconvened its meeting at 9:35 a.m.  
 
Executive Session: At 9:35 a.m., it was moved by Mr. Short, seconded by Mr. Johnsen, and 

unanimously carried to enter into Executive Session to consider and 
evaluate personal information relating to the individual applying for 
licensure in accordance with HRS, §92-5(a) (1), and to consult with the 
Board’s attorney on questions and issues pertaining to the Board’s 
powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities in accordance with 
HRS §92-5(a) (4), Hawaii Revised Statutes. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 
At 11:20 a.m., it was moved by Mr. Chow, seconded by Mr. Hansen, and 
unanimously carried to return to the Board’s regular order of business. 
 
Chairperson De Luz called for a five minute recess. 
 
At 11:25 a.m., the Board reconvened its meeting. 

 
Licensing: a. Ratifications 

 
Motor Vehicle Salesperson Transfers 
Motor Vehicle Salesperson License 
Motor Vehicle Dealer License - Relocation 

 
Upon a motion by Mr. Hansen, seconded by Mr. Chow,   
it was unanimously carried to ratify the above lists for the licenses 
sought (as attached). 
 

b. Applications 
 

(i) Christina M. Molina – Motor Vehicle Salesperson 
 

It was moved by Mr. Chow, seconded by Mr. Hansen, and 
unanimously carried to approve the motor vehicle 
salesperson application for Christina M. Molina, subject to 
the Board’s receipt of a letter signed by the individual 
appointed by Lithia.   
 
 
Board members briefly discussed that, in accordance with 
the application form instructions, the dealer principal is 
required to submit a signed letter, on the MVD’s letterhead, 
regarding the applicant.   
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However, in the case of publicly held companies/MVD’s, 
there most likely is not an individual who is the dealer 
principal.  Board members agreed by consensus that 
publicly held companies may appoint, in writing, a 
designee who is authorized to sign on the MVD’s behalf.  
Once designated, letters signed by that designee will be 
accepted by the Board. 
 

(ii) Christopher E. Brenna – Motor Vehicle Salesperson 
 

It was moved by Mr. Hansen, seconded by Mr. Johnsen, 
and unanimously carried to deny the motor vehicle 
salesperson application for Christopher E. Brenna, on the 
basis of HRS §436B-19(14). 
 

(iii) Crissar Karl B. Villejo – Motor Vehicle Salesperson 
 

It was moved by Mr. Chow, seconded by Mr. Hansen, and 
unanimously carried to approve the motor vehicle 
salesperson application for Crissar Karl B. Villejo. 

 
(iv) Ransen Taito – Motor Vehicle Salesperson 

 
It was moved by Mr. Hansen, seconded by Mr. Johnsen, 
and unanimously carried to approve the motor vehicle 
salesperson application for Ransen Taito, subject to the 
Board’s receipt of a letter, signed by the dealer 
principal/authorized individual, that complies with the  
application instructions.  Mr. Hansen moved, Mr. Johnsen 
seconded that the Executive Officer be authorized to 
approve the application upon receipt of the letter.  The 
motion was voted on and unanimously carried. 

 
(v) Shon M. Otwell – Motor Vehicle Salesperson 

 
It was moved by Mr. Short, seconded by Mr. Chow, and 
carried by majority vote (Chairperson De Luz abstained) to 
approve the motor vehicle salesperson application for 
Shon M. Otwell. 
 

(vi) Tesla, Inc. – Motor Vehicle Branch Location 
 

Mr. Chow stated that he had received an email from Jon 
Yoshimura concerning Tesla, Inc.’s (“Tesla”) application for 
motor vehicle branch location.  Mr. Chow related that Mr. 
Yoshimura’s email did not contain any specific information 
about the applicant/application.  Mr. Chow also said that 
he did not discuss the application with Mr. Yoshimura.   
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Thus, Mr. Chow stated that he believes he does not have a 
conflict in this matter and is able to vote fairly and 
impartially on Tesla’s application. 
 
The Executive Officer summarized the application that 
applicant proposes to engage in motor vehicle branch 
location activity in the International Market Place, which is 
located in the in the Waikiki Special District (“WSD”).  It is 
the Board’s understanding that zoning code for the WSD 
restricts motor vehicle dealer activity.  Executive Officer 
stated that upon learning that the application would be 
placed on this agenda, applicant requested and was 
granted approval for an off premise display approval that 
expires June 2, 2017. 
 
Board members reviewed and discussed a zoning 
determination letter applicant received from the City and 
County of Honolulu (“C&C”), dated April 8, 2016: 
 
“Because the consumers will not be taking test drives from 
the site or acquiring the vehicle on site, we have 
determined that for zoning purposes the operations and 
activities you describe is a “retail establishment””.  C&C 
also granted/approved the “Zoning Code” permit on March 
24, 2017. 
 
Jon Yoshimura stated that he represents the applicant.  He 
explained that the issue before C & C is the look and feel 
of WSD; that WSD is to be devoid of large dealerships with 
cars parked in lots, unsightly signs advertising the 
dealerships and test drives.  He added that the applicant 
was able to demonstrate to C & C that its business model 
is not that of a typical dealership.  He also said that the 
vehicles are not delivered to the customer at the 
dealership.  C & C was satisfied that applicant would 
operate at the International Marketplace more closely to a 
retail outlet and granted the determination.   
 
Jonathan Chang stated that they have provided a 
complete application as well as C & C approval and while 
they would be willing to submit whatever information the 
Board seeks, they believe they have met the requirements 
and request the application be approved.    
 
Board members discussed that pursuant to HRS Chapter 
437, Tesla is engaged in motor vehicle dealer activity; that 
it is engaged in the business of selling, soliciting, offering, 
or attempting to negotiate sales, purchases, or exchanges 
of motor vehicles or any interest therein, including options 
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to purchase motor vehicles.  Board members further 
discussed that regardless of whether Tesla performs only 
invoicing at the premise, it is performing motor vehicle 
dealer activity. 
 
Mr. Hansen stated that the Board would be concerned that 
granting approval may set a precedent.   

 
Executive Officer Rutkowski inquired about the last 
paragraph on the C&C letter, dated April 8, 2016, that 
states “. . . should the storefront appear to resemble an 
auto dealership, or be utilized only as a retail satellite to an 
auto dealership elsewhere on the island, we would 
consider the use to be automobile sales for purposes of 
the Land Use Ordinance.”  Mr. Yoshimura stated that C&C 
did visit their site and has given their approval. 
 
Mr. Short commented that he would like to defer decision 
making on Tesla’s application.  Mr. Yoshimura reiterated 
that he believes Tesla’s application is complete, they meet 
the requirements, he does not see any inconsistencies, 
and C&C has provided their approval. 
 
Chairperson De Luz stated that it appears that while WSD 
does not allow motor vehicle dealer activity, they are 
allowing Tesla to conduct motor vehicle dealer activity, 
pursuant to HRS chapter 437.  He further stated that there 
are concerns about the zoning issue and the setting of a 
precedent.  Chairperson De Luz suggested that the DAG 
may look into the matter and provide advice to the 
members.   
 
Mr. Yoshimura stated that he would be happy to assist the 
DAG in doing research if the DAG would tell him what he 
would be looking for.  DAG Moriarty replied in the negative. 
 
Mr. Chow asked Mr. Yoshimura and Mr. Chang if they 
would be willing to provide a copy of the letters Mr. Randall 
Sakumoto of McCorriston Miller, Mukai, MacKinnon, LLP 
(“McCorriston”) wrote to C & C.  Mr. Chang stated that they 
would submit the letters.   
 
It was moved by Mr. Short, seconded by Mr. Chow, and 
unanimously carried to defer decision-making on Tesla’s 
application for motor vehicle branch location and request: 
 
1. that Tesla provide copies of the letters from 

McCorriston to C&C and any other correspondence 
between applicant and  C & C; and 



Motor Vehicle Industry Licensing Board 
Minutes of the June 2, 2017 Meeting 
Page 7 
 

 
2. DAG Moriarty to research and provide the Board with 

clarification/opinion as to the zoning issue in relation to 
license activity under discussion. 

 
It was moved by Mr. Short, seconded by Mr. Johnsen, and 
unanimously carried to grant approval of Tesla’s Request 
for Off-Premise Display at the unlicensed premise located 
at 2330 Kalakaua Avenue, Store 198 and 298, Honolulu, 
HI  96815, expire on August 22, 2017.  
       
(vii) Ariens Company – Motor Vehicle Distributor or 
Manufacturer 
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski stated that the Board 
approved that at the last meeting, the Board approved 
applicant, Ariens Company (“Ariens”), for a Motor Vehicle 
Manufacturer license subject to Ariens submitting a revised 
application form and statement that it is a motor vehicle 
manufacturer of the Gravely line make and that the 
Executive Officer is authorized to approve the application 
upon receipt of the required documents. 
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski stated that soon thereafter, 
Ariens provided the required document and also 
disclosed/corrected the letter from the Board stating that 
Ariens does not paint and affix the Ariens’ logo onto the 
vehicles (as what the Board had believed when approving 
Ariens for a Motor Vehicle Manufacturer license); thus, not 
in agreement/understanding of the Board when approval 
was made. 
 
After discussion, it was moved by Mr. Chow, seconded by 
Mr. Hansen, and unanimously carried to approve the 
application for a Motor Vehicle Manufacturer with a 
statement that it is a motor vehicle manufacturer of the 
Gravely line make; OR to approve the application for a 
Motor Vehicle Distributor license subject to submission of a 
copy of the executed agreement Ariens has with the 
company that manufacturers the Gravely that authorizes 
Ariens the franchise to distribute the Gravely in this State.  
The Board also authorized the Executive Officer to 
approve the application for either license upon receipt of 
the applicable required documents.    
 

New Business: a. Request from Angela Shovein Regarding Motor Vehicle Dealer 
License and a Vehicle Lease Titling Trust 
 
The Board was provided with a copy of Ms. Shovein’s inquiry 
asking whether a motor vehicle dealer’s license was required of 
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the beneficial owner of a vehicle lease titling trust or the lease 
titling trust.  Board members commented that insufficient 
information was provided by the requester. 
 
After discussion, the Executive Officer was directed to reply and 
provide the following information: 
 
"Dealer" includes "auction" as defined in this section or any person 
or entity not expressly excluded by this chapter who sells three or 
more vehicles within a calendar year, or who is engaged in the 
business of selling, soliciting, offering, or attempting to negotiate 
sales, purchases, or exchanges of motor vehicles or any interest 
therein, including options to purchase motor vehicles.  The term 
"dealer" excludes a person who sells or purchases motor vehicles 
in the capacity of: 
. . . 
 
     (7)  A Hawaii bank or its affiliate selling or offering for sale 
motor vehicles surrendered or redelivered to it under the terms of 
a lease or sold by it pursuant to a purchase option contained in a 
lease. 

 
Further, that in accordance with HAR section 16-201-90, the 
interpretation is for informational and explanatory purposes only 
and is not an official opinion or decision, and therefore is not to be 
viewed as binding on the Board or the DCCA. 
 

b. Executive Officer’s Request for Clarification on the License 
Application Question:  “Has any license ever been suspended, 
revoked or otherwise subject to disciplinary action?” 
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski as for clarification if this question 
pertains to a driver license.  Board members, after discussion 
agreed by consensus that that there is no concern with the 
suspension of a driver license.  The Executive Officer was 
instructed to revise the application form to clarify that the question 
does not apply to a driver license.   
 

Old Business: a. First Hawaii Bank International Auto Show 
 
Executive Officer Rutkowski suggested deferring this matter until 
Vice-Chairperson Wong was present.  It was agreed by 
consensus that the matter be deferred to the next meeting. 
 

b. Hawaii Automobile Dealers Association – Definition of Final Stage 
Manufacturer 
 
As previously noted, it was agreed by consensus that the matter 
be deferred to the next meeting, as requested by Mr. Rolf. 



Motor Vehicle Industry Licensing Board 
Minutes of the June 2, 2017 Meeting 
Page 9 
 

 
 

Public Comment: None. 
 
Next Meeting:  Tuesday, August 22, 2017 
 9:00 a.m. 
   King Kalakaua Building 

Queen Liliuokalani Conference Room 
   335 Merchant Street, 1st Floor 
   Honolulu, HI 96813 
 

Mr. Hansen stated that he will not be able to attend the August 22, 2017 
meeting due to a conflict in his schedule.  The Board discussed the 
possible rescheduling of the next scheduled meeting to a tentative date of 
August 1, 2017. 

 
Adjournment: There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 
 12:25 p.m. 
 

 
Taken and recorded by 
 
 
/s/ Lori Nishimura 
_______________________ 
Lori Nishimura 
Secretary 

 
Reviewed and approved by 
 
 
/s/ Christine Rutkowski 
_______________________ 
Christine Rutkowski 
Executive Officer 
 
 
06/17 
 
[ X ]   Minutes approved as is. 
[    ]   Minutes approved with changes.  See Minutes of   . 










